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April 6, 2018


[bookmark: _GoBack]The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

This letter transmits an ordinance for supplemental appropriation to develop a 2018 Bridge Safety Program that will allow the County to immediately begin design for the replacement of four bridges affected by new federal requirements. These requirements have resulted in restrictions on heavy vehicles, which could pose public safety concerns if not promptly and systematically addressed.

Per a recent decision to allow heavier trucks on roadways, the Federal Highway Administration developed new calculations for determining the weight that a bridge can safely carry. Federal, state, and local governments are evaluating publicly-owned vehicular bridges using these new criteria and formulas, and are determining whether additional weight restrictions must be placed on bridges under this new requirement. 

King County owns and maintains 178 vehicular bridges and, as mandated, is evaluating each of them using current bridge condition information and the new federal standards to calculate bridge weight carrying capacity between now and the federal deadline of 2022. 

So far, Road Services has evaluated 57 County bridges and determined new vehicle weight restrictions are necessary for 21 of those bridges. Some bridges are restricted from transporting certain types of fire apparatus, garbage trucks, cement trucks, freight trucks, and other heavy vehicles. It is anticipated that the number of restricted bridges will grow as the analysis of County bridges is completed by 2022.  

One immediate impact from load limiting these bridges is that trucks will detour onto roads less appropriate for heavy truck traffic, for example, through residential areas or onto narrow, winding, or steep roads. Another concern is that emergency responders may be delayed if certain types of fire apparatus are unable to cross a bridge on the most direct route. There is also the risk that, despite the County’s best efforts to enforce the weight restrictions, some overweight trucks will not comply with posted weight restrictions and cross these bridges, resulting in structural damage or even a potential bridge collapse. 

Structural damage from violations of the weight restrictions could lead to unsafe conditions for travelers and/or the need to close bridges indefinitely to all traffic, resulting in significant consequences for communities and the transportation system. To reduce risks to public safety and regional mobility, it is imperative that the County initiate a bridge replacement program as soon as possible.  

The newly restricted bridges were evaluated and prioritized using criteria including the type of restricted vehicles, impact on traffic flow, alternative routes for heavier vehicles, and impacts on communities. Based on this analysis, four bridges were selected to begin a Bridge Safety Program to alleviate these impacts.  

These four bridges were first evaluated to see if repairs could be performed that would allow heavier vehicles to utilize the bridge. For these bridges, the repairs would be so extensive it would not be cost effective in comparison to replacement.

The first four bridges selected for replacement all rank highly using the King County priority process for bridge replacement, which was approved by the King County Council in 1994 (Ordinance 11693).

The four bridges are:

· Ames Lake Trestle Bridge (#1320A) – arterial with Average Daily Traffic (ADT) of 1,800 vehicles per day
· Coal Creek Bridge (#3035A) – sole access to approximately 70 homes in the Walker Lake neighborhood
· S 277th Street Bridge (#3126) – arterial with ADT of 23,000 vehicles per day
· Upper Tokul Creek Bridge (#271B) – sole access for approximately 50 homes and access for logging operations

Additional information on each bridge, the impacts of the current restrictions, and additional benefits of replacement are located in the attached document.

Due to significant declines in revenue, the Road Services Division capital program was substantially reduced between 2012 and 2018. No new standalone bridge replacement projects have been constructed since 2014, and the bridge construction program and related staff were abrogated when Road Services necessarily focused limited funding on daily safety work and basic maintenance and preservation activities.

It is important to develop a new Bridge Safety Program in 2018 rather than wait for the 2019-2020 biennium. The initial development of a bridge construction program, including hiring qualified staff, procuring design consultants, acquiring right-of-way property, and completing environmental and other permitting requirements, can take months or years. Although completing full program hiring may extend into 2019 due to the challenging hiring environment for construction program staff, it is critical that Road Services have authority to begin staff recruitment and other program development activities without delay.

The Road Services Division requests supplemental appropriation in the amount of $5,602,000 in the Roads Major Maintenance Fund (3855) to engage consultants to begin preliminary design in 2018 to replace four bridges and to begin acquisition of right-of-way property, and $515,000 in the Roads Operating Fund (1030) to hire an additional seven FTEs to oversee the contracting and design process. Funding for this supplemental will come from existing fund balance in the two funds, supplemented by federal grant funding that Roads will receive for the Coal Creek Bridge through the state’s local bridge program. 

Funding for the construction of the first four bridge structures will be pursued in the 2019-2020 biennial budget process. Construction of the new crossings is anticipated to begin by 2021. In the future, as the remaining federally mandated analyses are completed and additional bridges are identified for weight restrictions, more bridges are expected to be proposed for addition to the Bridge Safety Program. 

This bridge safety program legislation furthers the King County Strategic Plan mobility goal “Deliver a safe, reliable, and seamless network of transportation options to get people and goods where they need to go, when they need to get there” and objective three “Ensure the safety and security for customers and employees using the mobility network.” It also helps to further the goals of the County’s Equity and Social Justice Initiative because replacement of the S 277th Street Bridge will benefit low-income and limited English-speaking residents and communities of color located in the vicinity of the bridge.

Given the public safety impacts of some of these new federally mandated bridge weight restrictions, it is important to move forward to begin the replacement of these assets immediately. Thank you for your consideration of the attached request. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Brenda Bauer, Road Services Director, at 477-3580.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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